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~ELLISFIELD~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mr Richard Haas, 07788 108808  
     cllr.haas@ellisfield.gov.uk. 
Councillors    Mrs Lucinda Rule, Shaun Alexander    
     Mr. Andy Swanston, Mr. Richard Holme 
     Mary Guinness 
Clerk (Locum)   Julie Russell clerk@ellisfield.gov.uk   
     07711 107 378  
Ellisfield Ladies Club  Maggie Heath - 01256 381 419  
Ellisfield Village Association Mrs Dee Haas 07831 325 461 
Ellisfield Volunteer Group Mr Andy Webb on 07770 785 237.  
Horticultural Society  Claire Cook,  07748 532 798  
     Pat Gould  01256 381 280 
The Belles of St Martins  bellesofstmartins@gmail.com   
Memorial Hall 
Chairman     Mr Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612) 
Hall Bookings   Gordon Dunse (07843 344 612)   
  Please check the website calendar & book online if possible  
      www.ellisfield-hall.org.  
Secretary    Mrs Joanne Thomas  01256 381 300 
Neighbourhood Watch   Mrs Jane Popkin, 01256 381 138 
Oil Syndicate 
(for all villages)    Mr Ashley Turberfield, 01256 381 477 
 

~DUMMER~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman    Mrs Sheila Harden   
     cllr.harden@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Councillors    Ms Liz Nelson,   Dr. Manuela Gazzard,  
     Mr Sascha Mullen, Julian Jones 
Clerk     Wendy Reynolds, 07436 786 896    
     Clerk@dummerparishcouncil.gov.uk 
Dummer Cricket Club 
Chairman    Mervyn Mann  01256 397 572 
Secretary    Jack Ballard  07786  515  964  
Neighbour Care Contact  Lyn Hardy 01256 397507 
Neighbourhood Watch  John Delaney  01256 397 494 
The Clifton Room   Janet & Stafford Napier 
Royal British Legion 
Secretary    Major Paul Simpson  
Village Hall 
Chairman    Paul Simpson  
Secretary    Rachel Beresford-Davies  
Bookings    Lyn Hardy 01256 397507  
     villagehalldummer@gmail.com  
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The Parish of Farleigh 
http://www.farleighcandoverandwield.org.uk

 
Associate Minister, Rev Ian Thacker, MA. 07864 095 435.  
Ian will be in Wield Church from 9-10 on Wednesdays for anyone to drop in. 
This will be followed by a brief service of morning prayer and bible study. 

 

Benefice administrator – Tricia Knight  
email address: beneficeFCW@hotmail.com  

Hill and Dale Editorial Team 
 

Editor    Jean Frost 01420 561 136 
     5 Pound Close, Upper Wield 
     ALRESFORD, SO24 9SH 
     hillanddaleeditor@gmail.com 
 

Advert Co-ordinator  Ros Partridge 01420 563 816 
     Harrow Cottage,  Upper Wield  
     ALRESFORD, SO24  9RW 
     treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   
Distribution Manager  Ben Maunder 01256 327 859 
     6 Church Lane, Cliddesden 
     BASINGSTOKE, RG25 2LQ 
 

Copy deadline 12th of each month unless  
previously agreed with the Editor. 

 
 

It would help the compiler of this magazine if the following guidelines 
are applied to all items sent for inclusion. Please use: 
 

Font - Times New Roman - font size 11. 
Line spacing before the paragraph - 0 
Line spacing after the paragraph - 0 
Spacing between the lines - 1sp 

 
 

Owing to pressure of copy space we regret it may be necessary to abridge 
any article.  

 

Disclaimer 
The Editorial team takes no responsibility for any information given or 
views expressed in Hill and Dale and will not be held liable for any direct, 
indirect or consequential loss arising from the use of information and  
advertisements in this publication. 
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These guides are only as accurate as you make them. Please keep them updated, 
if only for the sake of newcomers. 

~CLIDDESDEN~ 
Parish Council 
Chairman   Mr Alan B. Tyler   01256 460 425  
    alanbtyler19@btinternet.com 
Councillors   David Rudge   07813 070 261 
    hugh.rudge@gmail.com 
    Bob Randall—rarandall9@aol.com 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
    Alison Mosson    01256 352 900 
    Alison@abe.co.uk 
    Mark Gifford -   07504 104 621 
    m.gifford1@outlook.com  
Clerk    Susan Turner   07515 777 060   
    clerk.cliddesden@parish.hants.gov.uk 
Conservation Group 
Chairman:    Alison Mosson    07721 046 146  
Secretary    Angie Fewster    01256 475 848 
    Www.3cg.info www.cliddesdenconservation.org 
Educational Trust   Vicky Tibble     07552 927 692 (text only) 
    Vicky.tibble@outlook.com 
Horticultural Society Marilyn Smith   01256 462 584 
Millenium Village  Hall 
Secretary   Mrs Joanne Capehorn   07528 856 157  
Hall lettings   Mrs Pat Rampton   01256 461 034 
    bookings@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 
Caretaker   Ken  Rampton  01256 461 034 
    1st alarm goes off 
Neighbourhood watch 
    Simon Barker  07732 100 900 
    sibarksy@hotmail,com 
Newsletter   bootofthedailybeast@gmail.com 
Social & Entertainment Club   Diane Rampton   07791 665 947 or  
             01256 467 533 
Women’s Institute 
Secretary    Julia Ross   jrsidhat@gmail.com  
President   Janet Fagg              jkfagg@gmail.com  
Cliddesden Primary School 
Headteacher Mr. Kenneth Davies 
01256 321571 
Email: adminoffice@cliddesden.hants.sch.uk 
 

~FARLEIGH WALLOP~ 
Educational Trust 
Secretary    Mrs Vicky Tibble, 14 Broadmere, Farleigh Wallop 
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General Useful Reference List 
Hampshire County Councillor  
Juliet Henderson    juliet.henderson@hants.gov.uk 
 

Borough Councillors 
Dummer, Ellisfield, Preston Candover & Farleigh  
Paul Gaskell     cllr.Paul.Gaskell@basingstoke.gov.uk 
Hannah Golding      cllr.hannah.golding@basingstoke.gov.uk;  
Julian Jones   Cllr.julian.jones@basingstoke.gov.uk 
 

Cliddesden    
Onalee Cubitt   cllr.onnalee.cubitt@basingstoke.gov.uk              
Kate Tuck      cllr.Kate.Tuck@basingstoke.gov.uk                      
Sven Godesden    cllr.sven.godesen@basingstoke.gov.uk    
 

Brownies   Sian Banks, 01256 333 151 
    cliddesdenbrownies@btinternet.com; 
Policeman        
Hampshire Constabulary non-emergency enquiries 101 
PCSO 13301   Andy Jones     07775 542021 
Email                 andrew.jones.13301@hampshire.police.uk 
 

Crimestoppers 0800 555 111 
Website             www.hampshire.police.uk  
 

Horticultural Society 
Chairman   Seumas Foster      Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk    
Secretary   Marilyn Smith  01256 462 584 
 

Lost dogs 
Local Dog Warden  Contact via the Borough Council  
     01256 844 844. 24 hours 
Out of hours contact    
Dog Lost    0844 800 3220, www.doglost.co.uk 
Local contact  Sabrina Gurling 01256 389 458, 07732 497 221 or  
    Sabrina.gurling@btinternet.com 
Missing Pet Bureau  08701 999 000 
Neighbourhood  Watch  Website    www.hantsnwa.org. 
 

Medical Loan Centre (Red Cross)    For the temporary loan of wheelchairs and 
other medical equipment.  Adjacent Gillies Health Centre, Sullivan Road, 
Brighton Hill, Basingstoke    Open Mon-Weds, 10-12.  0344 871 1111  
 

Shopmobility  Church Street. Basingstoke 01256 476 066 
    www.shopmobilitybasingstoke.org 
Re-cycling of Electrical Goods 
    Furnishing the Community 6, Joule Road,  
    Basingstoke.    01256 320700,     
    www.cfpbasingstoke.org 
 

Candover Valley Store & Post Office 01256 389500  
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07944 912 025     allsaintsdummer@gmail.com 
   peter.c.w.raine@btinternet.com 

 

Viscount Lymington   
 

 

 

Mrs Hannah Houstin-Lacey    
   bookkeepertreasurerPCC@gmail.com 
 

 
 

Beverley Guinness 

   Viscount Lymington 
   

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

bellesofstmartins@gmail.com   
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Rota for Services  
The Benefice of Farleigh, The Candover and Wield  
BCP = Book of Common Prayer   CW = Common Worship  LL = Lay led 

 

 
Key to initials:  
IDT = Ian Thaker: PR = Peter Raine:  JG = Julian Gibbons  LH = Lyn Hardy:  
AL = Anne Luneburg:  BC = Bernard Cazenove: CPT = Charlie Palmer  
Tomkinson:  
 

Sunday 6th April   5th Sunday of Lent  
08.00  Ellisfield   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09:30  Wield   Matins     IDT 
09.45  Cliddesden   Morning Prayer  PR 
10:00  Preston Candover Morning Prayer  JG 
11:00  Northington  Morning prayer  IDT 
11.15  Dummer    Sunday Special      
Readings Isaiah 43.16–21 Philippians 3.4b–14 John 12.1–8  
         Psalm 126  
 

————-””————— 

Sunday 13th Palm Sunday 
08:00  Dummer   Holy Communion BCP IDT 
09:45  Ellisfield   Morning Prayer   BC 
10:00  Preston Candover Family Service JG 
11:15  Cliddesden   Family Holy Communion   
18:00  Wield   Evensong   IDT 
Readings Luke 19.28–40 Isaiah 50.4–9a 
   Psalm 118.1–2,19–end 

————-””————— 

Thursday April 17th  Maundy Thursday 
7pm  Bradley   Holy Communion IDT 
Readings  1 Corinthians 11.23–26 John 13.1–17, 31b–35 

————-””————— 

April 18th  Good Friday 
10am  Wield to Northington  Walk of Witness JG 
2pm  Cliddesden   ‘An hour at the Cross’  IDT 

————-””————— 
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To adverƟse 
in this space 

Please 
contact 

Ros at 
treasurerhillanddale@gmail.com.   
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April 20th Easter Sunday 
98:00  Dummer   Holy Communion   IDT 
09:30  Wield    Holy Communion  
      by extension    CS 
10:00  Dummer    Family service  LH 
11:15  Cliddesden   Family Holy Communion  
      by extension  PR   
09:30  Preston Candover Family Holy Communion  
      by extension  JG 
11:00  Northington  Family Holy Communion  
      by extension JG 
11:00  Brown Candover  Family Holy Communion IDT 
Readings Acts 10.34–43  Isaiah 65.17–end .1–2, 14–24  
  Luke 24.1–12 
        Psalm 118 1-2, 14 - 24 
  

————-””————— 

April 27th Easter 1  
8:30  Bradley   Holy Communion CW   IDT 
9:45  Dummer   Holy Communion CW  IDT 
11:00  Brown Candover  Family Morning Worship JG 
11:15  Ellisfield   Family Holy Communion IDT 
Readings Exodus 14.10–end; 15.20, 21; Acts 5.27–32 .14–end; 
  John 20.19–end. 
        Psalm 118 14 - end 

————-””————— 

Every Wednesday we meet for prayers in St Martins Ellisfield from 
9.00- 9.30. All welcome.  

 

Cheriton Singers Concert—Saturday 10 May 
 

Cheriton Singers invite you to a concert of very romantic songs at 7.30 pm 
on Saturday, May 10th, in St Michael's Church, Cheriton.  
 

Tickets £15 for adults (under 18s free), available from: 
 
www.ticketsource.co.uk, Cheriton Village Stores, The Flower Pots, and on 
the door. Please make a note in your diary! 
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Message from Ian 
In April the churches of the Benefice will 
be celebrating Easter.  I like Easter, it is a 
festival that always happens at a nice 
time of the year.  The days are noticeable 
longer and a bit warmer. Easter is a time 
to celebrate new life, lambs and calves 
will be in the fields, The woods are alive 
with bird song and the family of squirrels 
that I am still trying to photograph have 
had a brood of kits.   So, we celebrate 
this by giving chocolate easter eggs which leave us with a mild  
chocolate repulsion but are still infinitely better than giving a painted 
boiled egg. 
 

For Christians there is a sombre aspect of Easter that makes it harder 
for our non Chrisian friends to buy into. We talk a lot about how an 
innocent man was betrayed, arrested, went through a mock trial,  
beaten and then hung out to die in a brutal way.  We hold onto to these 
things not because we are attracted to the 18 rated horror of a brutal 
murder but because we believe that one unique man, by surrendering 
his life has made such a huge difference to the lives of billions of  
people around the world.  That is why the cross, which was built as a 
torture instrument, is held in such high honour by all Christians. 
 

Easter isn’t simply about remembering a horror show because the  
second part of the Easter message is the resurrection of Jesus on Easter 
Sunday.  If you are not a Christian, the resurrection is a difficult thing 
to swallow.  Dying on a cross in Roman times was easy, hundreds of 
thousands of people suffered that fate but rising from the dead is a  
different story.   
 

There are plenty of reasons for Christians to believe that Jesus rose 
from the dead and we will talk a lot about this in the Easter services.   
 

For me, the compelling reason for the this is the way that the  
resurrection affects  people’s lives.     
 

So, can I ask you to reflect as you scoff your second Easter egg of the 
day that the promise a new start isn’t just the world around us but can 
apply to you as well. 
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The Candover Valley Churches  
Good Friday Walk 18th April 2025 

 
The local tradition of the Good Friday walk from Church to church was 
started by the late Rev. Ryc Smith in the late 1980’s. We originally carried a 
large cross from Northington to Bradley stopping on the way at St. Peter's 
Brown Candover and St. Mary's Preston Candover for some readings, a 
hymn and a prayer. In between churches a chance to chat, meet new people 
and admire the wonderful countryside. 
 
When Wield joined our group of churches, the route got longer and the cross 
got smaller! 
 
There is no obligation to walk the whole way, but if you do either leave your 
car at Wield or drop it at St. John’s Northington ready for your arrival in the 
afternoon. There is usually someone who can give you a lift back to your car. 
Many people join us for a section , if unable to walk the whole way. 
All our welcome, children especially, for whom there is an egg hunt at 
journeys end. 

 
Whether this will be your first time or you have join us many times in 
the past Come and join us for the return of the Good Friday Walk 18h 

April 2025. 
 

Bring a picnic. 
 

  10.00am Wield 
  11.15am Bradley 
  12.15pm Preston Candover 
    1.00pm Chilton Manor farm for Lunch  
    2.15pm Brown Candover 
    3.30pm  Northington  
  

Dogs welcome 
Spend the day in good company, Fresh spring air, and 

Wonderful countryside 
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Church Date Sidesmen Readers 

All Saints’ 
Dummer 

6 April 
11.15am 

John Holden  

All Saints’ 
Dummer 

13 April 
8.00am 

Michael Hill King  

All Saints’ 
Dummer 

20 April 
8.00am 

Shirley Powell 
Stafford  Napier  

Charlie  
Palmer  
Tompkinson 
Mervyn Mann  

All Saints’ 
Dummer 

27 April 
9.45am 

Lyn Hardy Joihn Holden 
John Trueman 

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

6 April 
8.00am 

Vicky Reed  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

13 April 
9.45am 

Tim Guinness Martine Bell 
Gordon Dunse  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

20 April 
9.30am 

Bernard Cazenove Dee Haas  
Marcus Rule  

St Andrews 
Farleigh  
Wallop 

27 April 
11.15am 

Susie Deane Beverley Guinness 
Caroline Allen  

St Martin’s 
Ellisfield 

4 May 
8.00am 

Lucinda Rule  
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· Septic tank and cess-
pools emptied promptly 

· Repairs, maintenance 
and Installations 

· Professional survey 
reports 

· Drain clearance and 
jetting 

 work 
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Church flowers, cleaning etc. 

Church Administrator Name 

St Martin’s, Ellisfield     

 
Cleaning & Flowers 

 

 
April 

 
Julia Ayscough 

Rose Taplin 

All Saints, Dummer   

 
Church security 

 
05/06 
12/13 

19/20* 
26/27 

 
Willats 
Potters 
Napiers  
Makins 

 

Cleaning 

 
April 

 
Sam Knight &  
Alice Miller  

 

Flowers  

 
LENT until Saturday 
19th April. 

   

 
Easter:  
Manuela Gazzard 

 

Coffee  

 
April 

 
Sue Swinburn 

Sacristan 

 

 
April 

 
13th 08:00  
Clare Wilmot Sitwell 
  
Easter  20th 08:00 TBC 
 

27th 09:45  Lyn H  

 

Grass cutting 

 
April 

 
John Willats 
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Candover Valley Gardening Club   

In March we had a very interesting talk from Stef Bradfield who is 
Head Gardener at Lainston House kitchen garden. It was interest-
ing to hear that she is now running tours of the kitchen garden 
throughout the summer. If you would like to see how she produces 

vegetables  
(an amazing 1 ton in 2024) for the Lainston House chefs, details are on the Lainston 
House website. 
 

April sees the start of a new year for the Gardening Club. We will meet at 7.30pm 
in Preston Candover Village Hall on Thursday 17th April. Our speaker will be 
Paul Patton who is a horticultural consultant, writer, speaker, broadcaster specialis-
ing in plant care including pest, disease and weed control. Paul’s talk will be 
‘Wimbledon or Wild Flower Garden’. 
 

Our indoor meetings are held at 7.30pm in Preston Candover Village Hall on the 
third Thursday of the month from September to April. In the summer months we  
visit some beautiful gardens.  
If you would like to join us at any time, guests are very welcome for a small 
fee and we always welcome new members. 
Contact blighrosemary@hotmail.com for more information or you can find 
us on Facebook – Candover Valley Gardening Club 

Happy Easter from Farleigh Parish 
Playgroup! 

 
Spring has truly sprung at playgroup.  We have 
been busy enjoying the spring sunshine and 
making spring crafts.  As we marvel at new life 
springing up in nature, we are welcoming many 
new babies at playgroup!  

 
 Congratulations everyone who has welcomed a 
new addition to their family.  
 
And a very happy Mothering Sunday to all 
mothers, whether your babies are tiny or  
grown-up.  You’re all amazing! 
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RAISE FREE FUNDS WHILE SHOPPING  
 
To help your local churches, why not do some of your Sale’s shopping 
online! 
 

Farleigh PCC has linked up with easyfundraising.org.uk to help raise funds 
to assist with the increasing running costs of our churches.    
 

It’s easy to participate and won’t cost you anything but a little time to 
register and then shop online.   
  
To help, please follow the steps below:  
 
1.      Go to the website:  https://www.easyfundraising.org.uk   
  
2.     Please note, you need to become a ‘supporter’ of one of churches  
 (St Martins, St Andrews, All Saints, St Leonards) by entering basic 
 details, when prompted, name, address, email address. 
 
3.   Before you shop, please select the Church you wish to support 
 highlighted on the dashboard as the ‘cause’. 
 
3.   Then shop by Brand name or category.  You need to accept 
 the suppliers ‘cookies’ to ensure receipt of your donation.   
 Donations are paid direct to Farleigh PCC Bank Account.   
  
4.     Shop on the product website: 
 
· place the order you wish to purchase 
· fill in your delivery and email address 
· confirm your delivery detail, safe place if out 
· pay by your debit or credit card 
· easyfundraising and the supplier sites   

DO NOT store your card data  
  
5.     You will receive an email with confirmation of your order and a 
delivery date and, a further email telling you how much you raised. 
   
Thank you, your help would be much appreciated - small amounts all add up 
and help to support our churches.  The PCC Team.  
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North Hampshire District Group 
 
 
 

CPRE, the Countryside Charity aims to preserve our valued landscapes and 
countryside for the benefit of residents and visitors alike.   
 
We, at the North Hampshire District Group of CPRE Hampshire, monitor 
local planning applications to identify development proposals which would 
be at odds with these aims and be out of keeping with the local landscape 
character.   
 
One recent example was an application for 28 houses at Cliddesden to which 
we objected as it proposed a suburban estate type development in the 
countryside.  Our objection was successful in that the application was 
refused by Basingstoke & Deane Borough Council (BDBC).  The applicant 
appealed the decision, but the appeal was dismissed by the Planning 
Inspector who agreed that the proposal would have adverse effects on the 
character of the area and be contrary to Local Plan policies. 
 
The Local Plan is drafted by the Council to guide planning decisions and 
allocate sites for development. The draft plan then goes through various 
stages of consultation and examination before finally being adopted.   
 
Currently BDBC’s plan is being updated and the first consultation stage 
completed in March 2024.  However, due to the increase in housing numbers 
mandated by the Government, this consultation will be repeated in Autumn/
Winter 2025.  On the current timetable, the plan will be adopted in Winter 
2027. 
 
Should you wish further information or would like to become a member of 
your countryside charity, please contact  
 
Hannah Houstin-Lacey (hannahhoustinlacey@yahoo.co.uk) or  
 
Des O’Donnell (des.odonnell@btinternet.com). 
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Cliddesden WI  
 

 

 
 
Jacqui Matthews, who is a certified Yoga 
instructor, joined us for our March  
meeting.  She explained the origins of yoga 
and how we can control our breathing and 
muscle movements to stay strong.   
 
A term she uses is “use it or lose it”, talking 
about “bungalow knees” where the muscles 
used to climb stairs become underused 
which leads to the person becoming more 
immobile.   
 
The favourite part for most members was 
the Chocolate Meditation where we were 
taught to savour and enjoy small pieces of 
chocolate, whilst totally focussed upon the 
taste.   
  
Next month we will discuss the future of 
Cliddesden WI, sadly after 102 years, the 
group is at risk due to low membership. 
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Spring Cambridge Roll 
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In the Fields—Emma Ilsley 
 

It finally feels as though we may be turning somewhat of a corner with the 
weather - early March certainly brought some hard frosts and crisp mornings 
which we have all longed for and has certainly lifted our spirits as we begin 
spring drilling.  
 
What does March look like on farm for us? 
There are several jobs all happening at once now, meaning that all our fleet 
are out across the Estate with various implements behind them.  
Spring Cambridge Roll: all our cereal crops which were planted in autumn of 
2024 will be Cambridge rolled. This process aids with the uniformity of seed 
emergence by distorting any clods of soil, and presses down any exposed 
flints into the soil, creating a more even surface in preparation for the 
combine in the summer – the last thing on our wish list is to be lifting a large 
flint through the combine!  
First application of fertiliser: the winter crops will also all be seeing their 
first dose of fertiliser through March. In the first week of March, we 
managed to cover the winter wheat land, putting us in good stead for the 
remainder of the acreage to be covered.  
Spraying a stale seed bed: all land which will be going into spring crops (for 
example, ex-tillage crop land) has been sprayed off to create a stale seed bed 
ready for cultivation and drilling. This process is key to ensure that any 
dormant, or living, weeds and other unwanted green material are killed off, 
giving young crops the best chance at emergence in the soil without 
competition from any foreign matter.  
Cultivating: all land which will be home to a spring crop will be cultivated in 
front of the drill. Cultivation will occur around a day in front of the drill, 
giving the top layer of the soil time to air out. A good breeze and some 
sunlight are ideal conditions, as this combination will dry the soil in good 
time.  
Drilling: once all the seed bed preparation has taken place, Andy will drill 
the spring crops into the allocated land. In early March, spring barley drilling 
will occur – this is always the first crop to be planted. After this, the spring 
beans will go into the ground in their allocated fields.  
 
I think we can all agree it is a lovely sight to see the tractors working and 
gives us a positive feeling that ‘spring has sprung’ and farm life has gone up 
a gear from its hibernation in winter.  
 
Emma Ilsley 
Trainee Property Manager, Farleigh Wallop Estate 
 
(See picture on opposite page.) 
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Cliddesden Social and Entertainment Club 
AKA ‘The Film Club’ 

Admission £2.00 
 

Thursday 3rd April 2025 
 

For a Few Dollars More 
1965 126 minutes 

Certificate 15 
 

A sequel to A Fistful of Dollars the tale of a quest to 
track down the notorious bandit El Indio by an unfor-

gettable alliance between ruthless bounty hunters Clint 
Eastwood and Lee Van Cleef 

 

Starring Clint Eastwood, Lee Van Cleef, Gian  
Maria Volonte,Mara Krup,Luigi Pistilli and Klaus 

Kinski 
 

Thursday 1st May 2025 
 

The Italian Job  
1969 version 96 minutes 

Certificate PG 
 

Charlie Croker is out of jail and on the make with an in-
genious plan for the heist of the century. With his ace 
team of villains and 3 minis they set off to steal $4m 

from under the noses of the Turin Polizei. The trouble is 
that the police and Mafia are on their tail. 

 

Starring Michael Caine, Noel Coward, Benny Hill, 
Raf Vallone, Tony Beckley, Rossano Brazzi and  

Maggie Blye 
 

The bar opens at 7.30pm and we start at 8pm.  There is an intermission half-
way through during which refreshments and drinks at the bar are available at 
very low prices. 
 

Please note we work on a cash only basis 
Please come along no matter where you live, bring as many friends and 
neighbours as you like.    We hope to see you there.             
 

On Friday 31st January we went along to The Farleigh Club to celebrate the 
life of Ted Dowson who sadly died on 12th January. Ted ran the Film Club 
for many years amongst his many interests. Listening to his daughters’  
eulogy of his life bought many surprises and admiration for a man who lived 
his life to the full, followed his interests and served his community well.  I 
will always think of him as a kind and gentle man and I’m sure we will all 
miss him.                     Diane Rampton   dianerampton@btinternet.com 
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Wishing you a joyful Easter, from everyone at St Leonard’s! 

Members of our new Youth Group have shown great entrepreneurial spirit, 
making sweets to sell at local community events including Coffee Morning 
and Playgroup, with all proceeds going 
to the Foodbank. 
Huge thanks to everyone who helped the 
youngest members of our community to 
make posies and cards for Mothering 
Sunday at our craft event, and to 
everyone who made the Mothering 
Sunday Service so special. 
We have lots of exciting events planned 
to celebrate Easter, including a parade 
with a horse at our Easter  
Egg-stravaganza, Easter-egg hunts and a 
string quartet at our Easter Day service, so we do hope you will be able to 
join us. 
We look forward to welcoming you soon! 

Our amazing Youth Group!  
 

Youth Group Easter Cakes! 
Members of the Youth Group are making Easter 
Chocolate Nest Cakes to raise funds for the 
Basingstoke Foodbank.   
 

Please let me know if you would like to pre-order 
any cakes. 
 

And make a donation to the Foodbank 
Claire 
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Steve the Builder  
Always available for:-  
General Building Work  

Extensions  
Refurbishments  

*   
Estimate free  of charge  

*   
  No job too large or small  

*   
Contact Steve at:-  

BRABBIN BUILDING  SERVICES  
on 

01256 381862 or  0777 551 7291  
or email him  at:-  

stevethebuilder@sylvenlea.co.uk 
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Store and post office trading hours 

 

Monday to Friday  Store open:  8.00am – 6.00pm 
Post office:   8.30am – 5.00pm 

 

Saturday   Store open:  8.30am – 5.00pm 
Post office:   9.00am – 12.30pm 
 

Sundays &   Store open:  8.30am – 12.30pm 
Bank Holidays  Post office:   Closed 
 

We look forward to welcoming you! 
 

Alresford Road, Preston Candover, RG25 2EE 
Tel: 01256 389500 www.cvcs.org.uk  
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Ellisfield Distributor  - Ali Swanston 07881088123.  

 Maggie Heath 
It is with great sadness that we announce the passing of Maggie Heath. 
 
A resident of Ellisfield for most of her life, she will be greatly missed. 
A full tribute will follow in the next issue of Hill and Dale  

The  Parish of Farleigh Annual Meeting of Church 
Parishioners will be held on 

Thursday April 24th 
In Cliddesden Church at 7pm. 

 

Invitation to the annual meeting of the churches in the Parish of 
Farleigh: St Martins, All Saints, St Andrews and St Leonards.  
 
Open to members of the churches and everyone interested in the life of 
the churches.  
 
Come along and support the PCC and hear about the activities of the 
last year.  
 

Refreshments will be available. 
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Job vacancy: 

RELIEF 

CARETAKER 

 

 
                                  To cover for illness,   

    letting hires in/out  
     cleaning   

 

Cliddesden Village Hall 
 

· No previous 
experience necessary 

· Training given,  
· Friendly support staff 
· ad-hoc work including 

weekends 
 

 

             This is a paid position 
If you would like to discuss further details please 

contact: 

Angie on 01256 475848  

or vacancy@cliddesdenhall.org.uk 
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Cliddesden Millenium Village Hall 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    
Please come along to have a natter and make new friends, browse the second
-hand book stall, and of course enjoy a good cuppa and a slice of cake! 
The 100 club is also drawn here each month.  
 

We have table tennis available and all the equipment you will need if you 
fancy a game. 
 

We meet on the second Monday morning of each month,  
from 10.30 – 12 noon. 
 

Hope to see you there, all ages are welcome. 
Gill (01256 359413) 

January 13th
 

July 14th
 

February 10th
 

August 11th
 

March 10th
 

September 8th
 

April 14th
 

October 13th
 

May 12th
 

November 10th
 

June 9th
 

December 8th
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Faulty street lights: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-
problem/streetlight 
 
Faded or missing road markings: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/
highways/report-a-problem/road-markings 
 
 
Problems with rights of way: https://www.hants.gov.uk/
landplanningandenvironment/rightsofway/reportaproblem  
  
When reporting an issue, you’ll be sent an email confirming a reference 
number for the report.  If you would like me to follow this up for you 
then do please forward that message to me and I will chase for you. 
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Juliet Henderson  
Hampshire County Councillor  

 

Hampshire County Councillor report 
 

HCC November Update 2024 Candovers Oakley and Over-
ton Division  

DEVOLUTION PRIORITY PROGRAMME 

Hampshire County Council has been accepted onto the 
Government's fast-track Devolution Priority Programme (DPP) – marking a 
significant milestone in the journey towards devolution for Hampshire and 
the wider area. You can respond to the Government’s consultation on Devo-
lution here (closes on 13th April 2025): 
Hampshire and the Solent devolution consultation - GOV.UK 
 

HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL APPROVES COUNCIL TAX  
INCREASE TO SUSTAIN ESSENTIAL SERVICES 
 

Hampshire County Council approved budget plans for 2025/26 to include a 
4.995% increase (2% for adult social care needs), prioritising the delivery of 
vital public services to residents who are most in need, while ensuring budget 
pressures can be managed for the coming financial year.  
 

Hampshire County Council approves Council Tax increase to sustain essen-
tial services | Hampshire County Council 
 

How £1 of your council tax is spent: 
 
Reporting Highway Problems  
  
Links to report road issues are here:  
  
Potholes: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-problem/
potholes 
  
Tree/hedge problems: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-
problem/treehedge 
 
Flooding/drainage issues: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/
report-a-problem/flooding 
 
Pavement problems: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/report-a-
problem/paving 
 
Broken or missing signs: https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/highways/
report-a-problem/brokensigns 
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Try something new this New Year! 

Come along, meet new friends, and learn new 
Songs. 

 

We meet every Friday during term time 

3.45pm snack, 4-4.30pm singing 

 

 

St Leonard’s Church, 
CliddesdeN 
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Cliddesden Primary School 

 What an incredible day we all had celebrating World Book Day: 
Willow Class – Mrs 
Nicholson. Willow Class 
came to school as characters 
from Zog by Julia 
Donaldson. 
We started the day with a 
drama workshop from 
PERFORM. This was great 
fun, and we went deep sea 
diving, spotting sea 

creatures and finding a pearl thief too. 
Then we looked at lots of books by Julia Donaldson and noticed that 
the illustrator was the same, and the stories all rhymed. We enjoyed 
drawing ourselves as book characters and sharing them with each 
other. 
The children then started to prepare for a tournament in the afternoon. 
We made strong shields and went to sword school. We learnt all about 
the different jobs in a castle and decided which ones were needed for a 
tournament. An excellent clip about jousting helped us decide. 
After lunch, the children enjoyed sharing their characters in assembly 
and looking at all our school’s book heroes and favourite books. 
After assembly, we prepared for the joust. Horses were stabled and 
fed, drinks prepared by the cooks and gardener for the Royals, and the 
knights warmed up. Everyone had a go at jousting and marshalling 
too. It was great fun. 
We had a great day and took our book tokens home, looking forward 
to finding a new book to share with our families. 
 

Beech Class – Mrs Robinson 
Beech class had a brilliant time today. 
We showcased some amazingly 
creative costumes from a wide range 
of books. 
We enjoyed the shared reading with 
Oak class and our drama session. 
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Goodness April already, writing this at the beginning of 
March we were due some lovely blue sky sunny days. The 
lawnmower has had a spin round the garden making it look 
smarter and ready for business. The crocus and snowdrops 
were lovely and the primroses, daffs and Janeys Whitebells 
are also making an appearance. Can’t wait for the garden to 
be full of those heady summer scents again.  
So, the recipe for April is ‘Marry Me Chicken’, maybe I should have put 
this one in the February issue. 
Serves 4.  
Ingredients  
30g Plain Flour seasoned with salt and pepper  
4 Chicken Breasts  
125g Sundried tomatoes (drained and roughly chopped, reserve 3tbsp of the 
oil) 
1 Red Onion, 3 Garlic Cloves, crushed or finely grated  
A half to 1 tsp Chilli Flakes (to your taste) 
2-3 Thyme or Oregano sprigs (leaves picked or 1 tsp mixed dried herbs) 
150ml Double cream , 250ml Chicken stock  
35g Parmesan grated, 8-10 Basil leaves (torn for serving) 
 
Lemon wedges to serve optional  
Method  
Coat the chicken breasts in the seasoned flour. Heat 2 tbsp of the sundried 
tomato oil in a large, lidded frying pan over a medium heat and fry the  
chicken for 8-10 minutes till golden all over but not cooked through. Set the 
chicken aside on a plate. 
Drizzle the remaining oil into the pan and reduce the heat to medium-low. 
Fry the onion for 8-10 minutes until softened but not golden. Stir in the garlic 
and cook for another minute before adding the tomatoes, chilli and thyme or 
oregano, stirring well. Add the chicken back to the pan and reduce, then pour 
over the stock and cream and season well. Put the lid on and cook on  
medium to low for about 20 minutes, turning the chicken halfway until it is 
cooked through, and the sauce has thickened a little. Stir in the Parmesan 
then serve with a scattering of basil leaves and lemon wedges on the side for 
squeezing over, if you like. 
Serve with new potatoes some spring greens and a lovely crusty bread for 
mopping up. Yummy 
Enjoy,  Tracey 
 

 



 

34  

 

23  

Chestnut Class – Mrs 
Hussey 
 
Chestnut Class had a great 
World Book Day, we had 
joining us, amongst 
others a Gangster Granny, 
a wardrobe, a World War 2 
solider, a Demi-God and 2 

children who had been turned into mice! 
 
We started the day with a National literacy Footy/Booky quiz which 
we all thoroughly enjoyed and had great fun trying to find the 
answers. We were also lucky enough to join the World Book Day live 
lesson which taught us how to design an inviting book corner.  We had 
a fantastic time doing a buddy read with Willow Class and all really 
enjoyed sharing our books with the younger children. 
 
After an enjoyable whole school assembly, we watched Willow class 
compete in a jousting tournament from Zog and the Flying Doctors. 
 
Oak Class – Mrs Montgomerie 

 
Oak Class enjoyed 
taking part in the 
Great Footy/Booky 
quiz along with 
hundreds of other 
schools across the UK.  
We wore our cosy 
clothes and love 
listening and sharing 
our stories with 
younger children.  We 
also were challenged 
to create a story using 

emoji’s and as few words as possible. 
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Our Year 3 and 4 girls football team did us 
really proud at an event at Brighton Hill 
Power League. The event was to encourage 
girls playing football and was represented by 
many of the primary and junior schools in 
Basingstoke. Although it was classed as non-
competitive we always like to celebrate when 
we do well. Our girls played 8 games which 
they won 5, drew 2 and lost only 1. They 
thoroughly enjoyed the afternoon and 
representing the school. We hope to keep this 
going and enter the girls’ league next year. 

 
Quad kids is a fun team competition that we do with the whole school. 

The activities are:  long jump, javelin, long run 
and sprints. 
 
This amazing team game makes you fit and 
includes everyone. You score points for your 
team and get a higher score for being 1st, 2nd, 
3rd or 4th. In Quad Kids you learn how to believe 
in yourself and be proud of what you achieve. 
This year's winners were:   
 
1st – Winslade, 2nd – Hackwood, 3rd – Ellisfield, 
4th – Farleigh 
 
By:  Sarah, Charlotte and Margot 

 
For more information about our school, please visit our website:  
cliddesden.hants.sch.uk 
Paula Lavender 
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The great Scrap Heap Challenge 
 Scarecrow competition 

 
Please register and pay your entry fee of 

£5.00 by Sunday May 25th.  
 

All scarecrows must be made of recyclable 
materials that you can put in your green 

recycling bin or recycle at Wade Road. 
 

Judging will take place on Saturday 32st May.  
 

Contact: allsaintsdummer@gmail  
or Lyn H 397507 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

ALL SAINTS CHURCH, DUMMER 
EASTER SERVICES 

 

Sunday 13th April. Palm Sunday 08:00 Communion 
Sunday 20th April.  Easter Day 08:00 Communion 

10:00 Easter Day Praise 
 

From Palm Sunday to Easter Sunday:  
a celebration in hymns, songs and readings. 

Refreshments after the service 
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Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School,  
Rathbone Pavilion, Church Road,  

North Waltham, RG25 2BL.  
www.cuckoomeadow.org Tel: 01256 398172   

To find out more please contact Jo or Fiona on  
01256 398172.  

 
April 2025 
Cuckoo Meadow are all about spreading the love and Valentine’s Day was a 
perfect reason to celebrate! 
 

The children decorated heart-shaped biscuits, made cards for their loved 
ones, painted heart shapes, threaded beads and sewed more hearts. 
We also explored colour mixing and investigated making water droplets with 
pipettes.  We learned about the symbols of love (hearts and kisses) and made 
these shapes with our bodies – very fun! 

 
It was then time for a well-deserved half-term 

break for everyone and we’ve come back to some lovely Spring weather, 
feeling recharged and raring to go! 
 

Georgia Hawken 
Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School Secretary 

 

About Cuckoo Meadow Pre-School: We are a small and friendly pre-school located 
in the Rathbone Pavilion of North Waltham. The children who aƩend come from 
many areas including Oakley, Dummer, Hatch Warren, KempshoƩ and Beggarwood. 
They all agree that the locaƟon and wonderful, caring staff mean it is more than 
worth the short journey.  
To find out more, please contact Jo or Fiona on 01256 398 172. 
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Join us for a Spring Tasting Event at Candover Valley Store 
As the days grow warmer and spring settles in, we are excited to invite you to 
our Spring Tasting Event at the Candover Valley Store. This event will be a cel-
ebration of local food and drink, featuring some of Hampshire’s finest artisan 
producers. 
Date: Friday, 25 April  Time: 2:00pm – 7:00pm 
This will be an afternoon filled with exceptional tastings, exclusive offers and a 
fun festival atmosphere. It is the perfect opportunity to meet local producers, 
sample their products and enjoy the fruits of our community. 
Featured exhibitors 
Moon Roast Coffee: A family-run, small-batch coffee roastery based in the 
Candover Valley. Inspired by four generations in the coffee and tea trades, Moon 
Roast offers expertly crafted coffees, including their signature Candover Blend.  
Hydes Cyder: A craft cidery based in Herriard dedicated to producing premi-
um, hand-crafted ciders using traditional methods. 
Summerdown: Renowned for cultivating and distilling their own Black 
Mitcham peppermint, which they use to create award-winning chocolates, teas, 
and body care products.  
Homemade Brownie Company: Joining us from Basingstoke, this irresistible 
brand is renowned for its rich, decadent chocolate brownies, crafted with love 
and high-quality, locally sourced ingredients. 
Candover Brook: From their vineyard rooted in the heart of Preston Cando-
ver, enjoy tastings of their exquisite sparkling wines, paired with special dis-
counts on single bottles and cases. 
Flowerpots Brewery: Located in the historic village of Cheriton at the source 
of the River Itchen, this local gem is celebrated for its exceptional cask ales 
brewed in small batches. 
Freshly made wood-fired pizza 
In addition to tastings from our featured exhibitors, we are pleased to welcome 
Pizzaarti, a wood-fired pizza food truck serving fresh, handmade pizzas 
throughout the event. 
Whether you are looking to discover new local favourites, stock up on deli-
cious treats, or simply an enjoyable tasty few hours, we would love to see you 
there. Bring your friends and family and join us in celebrating the best of our 
local food and drink.       We look forward to welcoming you! 
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All Saints Church 
 
On Sunday March 2nd, Diane Taylor talked to us about a Doctor in India who 
had been taking in children since the 1980’s.   
 
Diane and Andy are regular visitors to Anugrah. They, like others involved, 
are concerned what will happen when the Doctor will be unable to take  
children in, but she says she cannot stop.    
 
Diane told the tale of the Starfish; starfish were washed up on a beach and a 
little girl managed to put one back in the sea.  When someone said there were 
far too many to rescue, the little girl said, “Well, at least I saved one”.   
 
Diane said several of the children come back after they had made their way 
into the world and help out at the home. Diane and Andy said that there was 
always a warm welcome when they visited, and it was a pleasure to be able 
to give Andy and Diane our collection from the service to enable this  
wonderful work to continue. 
 
Our next Sunday Special is on May 6th.   
 
Please see our poster re Easter Day Services. 
 
The Annual General Meeting of the Parish of Farleigh will take place  
Thursday 24th April in Ellisfield Memorial Hall. 
 
Lyn H 
Churchwarden 
 
 
Dummer Village Hall 
 
The next coffee morning is on Wednesday 2nd April at 11:00 a.m 
 
We have some openings for more classes.   
Please email villagehalldummer@gmail.com or ring 397507. 
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Caroline (Carrie) Jane Faithfull-Davies 
17th October 1946 – 11th February 2025  
 
Carrie obtained the rank of Captain during her time with the Royal Signals, 
and, after the birth of Andrew, her first marriage broke down and she met up 
again with a long-time friend, Donald, and they married.   
 
In 1982 they moved to Dummer and Carrie soon made friends and threw  
herself into village life.  Within a year she was joining in with Harvest  
Suppers and made many costumes for them.   Donald was serving in the 
RAMC and Dummer was between Aldershot and Tidworth where Donald 
was working. 
 
It soon became apparent that Carrie was an excellent needlewoman, and a 
group of Mums joined together making our children’s clothes, even staging a 
fashion show at one time. Carrie produced multiple items for stalls at fairs 
and fetes and many of Dummer still have examples of her handiwork.   
Patchwork became her hobby, and she raised a good sum for many charities.  
 
In 1985 they were posted to Germany and Carrie found herself stuck without 
her sewing machine and English oblong pillows but with continental square  
pillowcases.  Back from Germany came requests for many objects that were 
not available in Germany. On their return, Carrie said, in her very dry way “I 
have enough pillowslips to kit out an army”. 
 
In 1990 Donald was sent to Kuwait as an advisor on the possible threat of 
biological weapons.  This was probably the hardest time for Carrie as an  
Army wife. But although Donald retired in 1996, Lizzie, their daughter, 
stepped up and Carrie and Donald were very proud of the career she has 
forged in the army.  Although Donald suffered long term dementia, Carrie 
always said on each of Lizzie’s promotions, “Donald would be so proud”.     
 
To Andrew and his family and to Lizzie and to Carrie’s neighbours who 
helped her over recent years, we extend our sympathies.  She will be missed 
by us all. 
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Cliddesden, Farleigh Wallop and Ellisfield 
Horticultural Society—The Gardening Club 

Chairman: Seumas Foster 
Seumas@cropfosters.co.uk     07768 443 658 

April News 
Lots of activity for gardeners, as seeds are germinating, and being 
moved on and potted up, ready to go out. It will still be too early for 
tender plants to risk a night out as frosts are still very likely.  
 
However, the perennials will be growing, new leaves as buds 
shooting, some shrubs will be flowering. 
There are only 30 days in April, but in a garden, changes will happen 
very quickly during this month. For one, grass starts to grow and 
needs cutting! 
 
The garden job with the greatest benefit is MULCHING, so if you 
have some left to do, do it sooner rather than later. Get your green 
fingers on some organic matter and use it. 
 
The potatoes we ordered in January at the meeting with Alan Wilson 
have been delivered and I predict a lot of Kestrel on plates this 
autumn. 
 
The Spring Show  
 The Daffodil, Cooking and Handicrafts Show 
 
The Spring Show on April 6th is a date for your diary. The schedule is 
readily available, if you would like a copy, digital or paper, please ask 
any committee member or our secretary Marilyn Smith 
(willow.ms@btinternet.com )  
 
Don’t be shy, bring a flower along and enter a class, it’s a relaxed day. 
Maybe make one of the recipes in the schedule, even if you don’t win 
you get to eat the entry!   
 
The Plant Sale  
The Plant Sale will be on May 11th, please come and get some plants 
and seedlings for yourself, and bring any of your own surplus along to 
help Society Funds  
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Candover Valley Pre-School  
 

(within Preston Candover Primary School) 
 

Tel:  01256-389008   Email: cvpadmin@btconnect.com 
 

Website:  https://www. .co.uk/ 
Opening times:  Mon – Thurs 8.30am – 3.15pm    Fri 8.30 – 11.45pm 

Louise Hatton, our wonderful preschool deputy is 
completing the Three Peaks Challenge, trekking up 
Ben Nevis, Scafell Pike and Snowdon all in 24 hours, 
as a fundraiser for CVP!  Candover Valley Preschool 
is a not-for-profit, charity organisation that provides 
a safe, nurturing, and high-quality early education for 
children aged 2-5 years.  As friends of CVP we 
would appreciate support from the local community 
and those affiliated with the preschool.  Please 
consider donating and sharing this message with 
others who may wish to help, as your generosity will 
help us reach our goal and motivate Louise through 
her challenge.   
 

https://www.justgiving.com/page/louise-hatton-
1?utm_medium=FR&utm_source=CL  

Thank you for your kindness and support.   
The start of Spring brings with it new learning 
experiences.  The warmer weather has offered 
more opportunity to enjoy and explore the 
outdoors.  We have been venturing into the 
community, exploring both seasonal changes and 
discovering more about our local environment.  
The preschool children have also been enthused to 
meet our new caterpillar friends.  Observing the 
transformation from caterpillar to butterfly 
enhances a sense of wonder for nature.  It provides 
a hands-on, engaging way to learn about life 
cycles, fostering curiosity and scientific thinking.  
The children have been learning new vocabulary, 
such as metamorphosis and chrysalis, as they 
develop an understanding of the process we will 
follow.   
 

Candover Valley Preschool is a vibrant and 
nurturing learning environment.  Please contact us if you would like to enquire 
about a place for your child. Places are currently available from Autumn 2025. 

 


